28 July, 2003

The Secretary

Senate Community Affairs References Committee

Suite S1 59

Parliament House

CANBERRA   ACT  2600

AUSTRALIA

Dear Sir/Madam


SENATE COMMUNITY AFFAIRS REFERENCES COMMITTEE

INQUIRY INTO CHILDREN IN INSTITUTIONAL CARE
I am writing to let you know that as a student of the St John of God Order Marylands School in Christchurch, New Zealand, I was sexually and physically abused by Brother Bernard McGrath over most of the time I was in that institution.  I was also abused on one occasion by Brother Roger Moloney who was the Prior of the school.   

The headquarters for the Order of St John of God is based in Burwood, Sydney, Australia so I came to Sydney in the year 2000 to pursue a legal case against the St John of God Order.  
After I contacted Peter Burke, the Provincial of the St John of God order, he said I was to contact Ms Mulvaney a counsellor who would interview me on behalf of their Towards Healing program.  I was interviewed by Ms Mulvaney and another lady (name unknown) who said that I should accept what the Order was offering because to take legal action would mean it would cost me a great deal of money and it was best to accept what was being offered.  

When I said I would not accept the $50,000.00 that was being offered by the Order Ms Mulvaney said that if I wanted more I would have to hire a lawyer so that a settlement could be organised.  Consequently, I hired lawyers, Peter Jackson & Co to act for me in this case and in the first instance Peter Jackson said that I had a good case against the Order because of the severity of the abuses I had suffered.  He was very sympathetic and said he would do everything he could to ensure that I was properly compensated.   

Over the following months I suffered great hardship because I was in a strange country on my own with little money and was really unable to pay for legal advice but Peter Jackson said he would act for me on a pro bono basis and obtained ex gratia payments for me through 
the St John of God Order via their Solicitors, Carroll and O'Dea.  As time went by I ran out 
of money so could not even afford to feed myself.  I was living in a backpackers hotel in Surry Hills, Sydney using the money I received from the church to pay my rent.   I soon ran out of money and when I asked for another ex gratia payment, my Solicitors said the St John of God Order had refused to pay any more but offered a settlement of $82,500.00 take it or leave it.  Of course, I was at the point of destitution with no money for food so I was forced to accept what was offered even though I knew it was unfair so I signed the Deed of Release so I could obtain the money.  Anything was better than having nowhere to live or food to eat and at the time this seemed like it was the only way out of the mess I was in.   I talked myself into the believing that once I had the money I could return to my home country, New Zealand, and try to forget about the nightmare than had been my stay in Australia.
After returning to New Zealand and trying to re-establish myself I found that I had niggling doubts about the offer that was made to me and the injustice of my being virtually forced to accept what the church had offered.  I came to see that the payout to me was unfair so I decided to return to Australia to see what I could do to obtain justice for myself.

I have tried on many occasions to find a Solicitor who will act for me but all of them seem reluctant to take on my case.  The legal profession is heavily weighted with people within the Catholic faith so I feel that they cannot act on my behalf.  Maybe their clients are catholic and so don't want to rock the boat to upset them.  Whatever the reason I have not been able to this day to find someone who will look at my case and say I was abused and I should receive fair compensation for what happened to me as a child.
I'd like to have the opportunity to put my case to a court with a jury so that a fair decision is made on what I should receive for the abuses that have affected me in so many ways (loss of my immediate family, unable to form relationships with the opposite sex, distrust of anyone in authority, fear of religious people).   I'd also like to think that if the whole matter could come before a court then the law might change which would protect other children from the sexual and physical abuse that I suffered.
I have attached to this letter a document which outlines what happened to me as a student at the St John of God Marylands School in New Zealand in the 1970s.  It's not easy reading but is an account of what truly happened to me as a small defenceless boy.  I hope you have time to read it.   Also attached is a newspaper article written about my case in New Zealand in 2001.
If required, I would be willing to appear before a Senate hearing to explain in more detail the events of my plight as a student of the St John of God Marylands School, New Zealand. 
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